GUARLFORD PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL MEETING HELD ‘ON LINE’ BY MEANS OF ‘ZOOM’ ON MONDAY 26th APRIL 2021
In view of the Covid 19 Pandemic and the government instruction to practice social distancing, it was not possible to meet in person in the Village Hall.  Legislation had been passed to enable Parish Council meetings to take place via electronic means.   

**SI 2020/392 The Local Authorities and Police and Crime Panels (Coronavirus) (Flexibility of Local Authority and Police and Crime Panel Meetings) (England and Wales) Regulations 2020 This SI will give most local authorities greater flexibility in the conduct of meetings, including allowing members to attend remotely, and for public and press access to those meetings. 
Present 


Councillor  
Mr  M Huskinson


Chairman



Councillor 
Mr M Simpson



Vice Chairman


Councillor  
Revd  P Hughes


Councillor  
Mr  D Fellows




Councillor  
Mr  A Medcalf




Councillor
Mrs B Hill



Councillor 
Mrs J Hadley-Roberts





Mrs G Hollick



Clerk
             District Councillor
Mrs K Wells

District and County Councillor
Mr T Wells

1. Apologies
Apologies for absence were received from Tree Warden, Mrs Cameron. 
2. Election of Officers

2.1  Chairman  Cllr Mike Huskinson declared that he was willing to stand again as Chairman.  He was proposed by Cllr Fellows and seconded by Cllr Hadley-Roberts.    This was then agreed unanimously.
2.2 Vice-Chairman  Cllr Mike Simpson declared that he was willing to stand again as Vice-Chairman. He was proposed by Cllr Fellows and seconded by Cllr Hadley-Roberts. This was then agreed unanimously.

2.3  Planning Committee  The Chair and Vice Chair are ex-officio members of the planning committee.  Cllr Hughes and Cllr Hadley- Roberts confirmed that they were willing to stand again for the Planning Committee.  This was proposed by Cllr Medcalf and seconded by Cllr Hill. This was then agreed unanimously.
3. Public Question and Answer

There were no members of the public present.
4. Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest
4.1 Prior to the meeting Parish Councillors were reminded that, as required by the Parish Council Code of Conduct Order 2001, revised 2020, they should notify the MHDC Monitoring Officer of any changes to their Register of Interests or the receipt of any unrecorded gifts or hospitality.  They should also declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any of the items of this meeting. 

4.2 Councillor Fellows declared a conflict of interest in relation to items 13 and 14 of the Agenda.  The Chairman proposed that the business of the meeting should continue but that there should be no discussion relating to the Minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on 6th April or the Mill Lane easements application and specifically item 14 of the Agenda until Councillor Fellows had left the meeting.  This was agreed unanimously and item 6 of the Agenda so far as it related to the Extraordinary Meeting and item 14 of the Agenda were moved to the end of the meeting to follow item 23. 
5.  The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts
Prior to the meeting Parish Councillors were reminded that all the business carried out and decisions made at this meeting must observe the requirements of the above Acts. 
6. Acceptance of the Previous Minutes
The minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 8th March had been circulated and read. There were no matters arising not already on the Agenda of this meeting and it was agreed that the minutes would be signed by the Chairman.
7.  Covid-19 Summary of local response and effect on planned meetings and events
The Clerk confirmed to the meeting that if the current roadmap towards the end of restrictions continued as planned the village hall would be able to open again from 17th May following Covid safe measures.  With the end of restrictions expected on 21st June it would be likely that future meetings would be able to resume in the village hall.

In view of this, community cohesion activities could now be planned to support the local community return to ‘normal’ social activity and address the social isolation which had developed over the past year.  

The Clerk agreed to arrange first aid training for the community which would incorporate use of the defibrillator.

Councillors discussed a village celebration to commemorate NHS day (5th July) on Sunday 4th July.  Cllr Fellows agreed to contact the tenant of The Glebe Field, Mark Parslow to enquire about the possibility of using the field for an event.  The Clerk agreed to organise a sub group to arrange this event. 

The Clerk agreed to re-arrange the village ‘tidy up and litter pick’ after 21st June.

8. Report on local crime statistics
The Clerk reported that she had not yet received the crime figures for March or April.  The Clerk had contacted PCSO Martin Butcher at the request of Cllr Medcalf to enquire about details of dates and locations of recorded incidents but to date this information had not been received.  
9. Report from Cllr Mrs Kathy Wells District Council 
District Councillor Kathy Wells informed the meeting that Covid infection rates were decreasing rapidly in the district and vaccination rates were increasing. However, there were some pockets of vaccination resistance in the district and Councillors were urged to encourage everyone to take part in the vaccine programme.  Free testing kits were now widely available.  Briefings for the SWDP had been scheduled for June/July ahead of the full council meeting in September.  The Draft plan would then be published into the public domain in October for a consultation period of 6 weeks.  The warding patterns consultation will start on 14th July 2021 and close on 21st September 2021. Further details on the consultation and how Parishes can be involved will be publicised by the Boundary Commission ahead of the July start date.  District Councillor Kathy Wells thought that there was unlikely to be very much change but with possibly the inclusion of additional residents into the ward
10. Report on Village Hall
Cllr Hill provided a report on behalf of Mr Don Hill.   The village hall had remained closed but in line with insurance requirements Mr Hill had been into the hall weekly to check that all was in order.  The hall will open for local elections on 5th May and will be open for new bookings from 21st June 2021.  
11. Report on local footpath issues 
Cllr Fellows reported that following a good meeting with Mr Spilsbury the footpath through land owned by him had been satisfactorily cleared to allow access.  

The Clerk reported that she had informed WCC about the dangerous steps at Clevelode next to Mrs Quy’s property and had received a reply that these would be looked at in due course.  The Clerk had also asked the Lengthsman to look to see if there was anything he could do to make the steps any safer.  
Prior to the meeting Cllr Hadley-Roberts had reported to Cllr Fellows that she had attended to the footpath adjacent to her property.  Another footpath nearby which runs alongside the equestrian centre had some fencing issues, Cllr Fellows confirmed that he would contact the land owners to see if the matter could be resolved and report back to the next meeting.
12. Report from Tree Warden 

The Chairman informed the meeting that he had received a letter of resignation from Tree Warden Jenny Cameron due to personal and family commitments.  The Parish Council expressed their gratitude to Mrs Cameron for her 41/2 years in this post.  The Clerk agreed to find details relating the duties of a tree warden and forward them to Cllr Hughes for consideration
13.  Malvern Hills Trust Report
13.1 Cllr Fellows reported that there was nothing to report at this meeting.  
13.2 Cllr Fellows informed the meeting that he understood that MHT were prepared to supply and plant a black poplar tree on the grass triangle in Rectory Lane.  Cllr Medcalf reported that he thought a water main ran underneath this patch of land, and as it was not a suitable time to plant trees until the autumn it would be wise to postpone this until the September meeting.  This was agreed unanimously.  
At this point County and District Councillor Tom Wells joined the meeting

14. Mill Lane Easements Application – re-ordered to the end of the meeting. 

15. Local Traffic Management Sub group

15.1 The Rhydd  

District and County Councillor Tom Wells confirmed that earlier in the day he had experienced a ‘near miss’ while driving through this junction when a car pulled out in front of him emerging from the Guarlford Road. He also reported that this junction had been removed from the local Transport Plan Cllr Hughes asked Cllr Tom Wells if there was any precedent for changing the priority at the junction as it appeared that the majority of traffic moved between Upton and Guarlford.  Traffic approaching from Callow End would then have to stop at a junction. Cllr Tom Wells agreed that this might be a possibility as might a roundabout or a traffic light system.  The cutting back of nearby leylandii trees obstructing visibility would also be helpful.   The Clerk agreed to write again to Sarah Gilmour requesting a response to the original letter and suggesting a change of priority at this junction.  Councillors also asked the Clerk to invite Sarah Gilmour to the next meeting of GPC.
15.2 Clevelode Lane
White gates at the western end of Clevelode Lane had now been installed and are proving effective.  New road markings at the eastern end of Clevelode Lane were still awaited.  
15.3 Blakes Lane
Cllr Hughes reported that plastic verge-master posts had now been installed at the junction of Blakes Lane with the B4211. These had been installed in place of kerbing which WCC considered might give rise to flooding.  Cllr Hughes did not consider that the posts installed would be durable or protect the verge from crumbling and further erosion once Covid restrictions were lifted and increased traffic would be visiting the Plough and Harrow again.  Cllr Hughes suggested that this should be reviewed in September.
15.4  Rectory Lane 

The Chairman reported that he had met with Mrs Carol Nicholls from Grange Farm Nursery to discuss the problem of large delivery vehicles approaching along the full length of Rectory Lane.  Mrs Nicholls confirmed that she had spoken to her delivery drivers requesting that they approach the nursery directly from the B4211 past the telephone box.
16. Parish Environment    
16.1 Lengthsman 
The Clerk reported that the budget for Lengthsman duties for the coming year had been set and that the contract with WCC was in place.  In addition, Jeremy Moore, Lengthsman, had signed his contract for the coming year and as the budget had been increased, he was prepared to work flexibly and offer additional hours in Guarlford provided that his working hours remained within the budget set by WCC.  The Lengthsman has continued to work on the footpath along the B4211.  The Clerk has liaised with Jeremy Moore and reported the poor condition of the path to WCC who have agreed to inspect over the summer.  In addition, the Clerk has requested from WCC that the ‘parish gang’ add this stretch of footpath to their summer work schedule.  WCC had advised that the installation of kerbstones would be considered where they were absent.
16.2 Telephone Kiosk

Cllr Hughes informed the meeting that he would work out the cost of resources needed to refurbish the inside of the telephone kiosk and report back to Councillors.
17. Planning

17.1  Riverside Caravan Park - It was noted that this application was still ‘pending’ Cllr Hadley-Roberts informed the meeting that although she had objected to the original application by Riverside Caravan Park, she had not been notified directly about this recent application.  District and County Councillor Tom Wells agreed to report to the Planning Committee that previous objectors to an application should be notified of any future applications.
17.2  Ward Changes – discussed in item 9
17.3  SWDP  Discussed in item 9  - the recent newsletter had been emailed to Councillors.  Cllr Tom Wells said he was worried that if no plan was  put in place, the area would be vulnerable to speculative building as had happened in Welland and Powick
18. Finance

18.1 The Clerk had circulated the end of year accounts to Councillors prior to the meeting.  Cllr Medcalf, the internal financial monitor, had declared that the accounts were in order.  The account balances were as follows:  Current account £5852.91, Deposit account £677.62, ‘Charity’ account £108.64

The meeting approved the accounting figures and governance.  The meeting approved the application for an exemption from external audit.

18.2 The meeting requested that the Clerk should ask Mr Peter Hughes of Madresfield to carry out an internal audit on behalf of GPC.  
18.3 The meeting approved payment of the Clerk’s salary for April.
18.4 The meeting approved payment to HMRC of £111.40, PAYE tax on the Clerk’s salary for April.

18.5 The meeting approved payment of the Lengthsman’s fees for March and April.

18.6 The meeting approved payment of £181.96 to Worcestershire CALC being the annual service charge and NALC affiliation fee.  

18.7  The meeting approved payment of £72 to Atkinson and Co for management of the payroll for January, February and March 2021.

18.8 The meeting approved payment to Zurich Municipal for the annual insurance premium.  The Clerk informed Councillors that this was due for payment imminently and would be in the region of £300 but that she would inform all Councillors of the exact amount before preparing the cheque.  She also advised that the village de-fibrillator would be covered by the insurance policy.
19. Liaison with Other Bodies
19.1 The Clerk confirmed that she had sent a message of sympathy to the on-line book of condolence following the death of Prince Phillip earlier in the month on behalf of Guarlford Parish Council. 
20. Action Plan
The Clerk had previously circulated a copy of GPC’s Action Plan.  There were no new items to be added to this plan.
21. Any Other Business
22. Next Meeting (Venue/platform to be informed)
Monday 13th September 2021
At this point Cllr Fellows left the meeting. 
14.  Mill Lane Easements application

The minutes from the Extraordinary meeting held on 6th April had been circulated to all Councillors excluding Cllr Fellows.  There were no matters arising and it was agreed that the minutes would be signed by the Chairman.

The Chairman confirmed that he had written to Harriet Baldwin M.P. and Malvern Town Council on 10th April.  An acknowledgement had been received from Harriet Baldwin.  A response had been received from Malvern Town Council which had been circulated to Councillors excluding Cllr Fellows.  The Town Clerk Linda Blake had discussed the contents of the letter with the Mayor who considers this to be of interest to town councillors.  An opportunity to discuss this further would be provided at the next meeting of the Town Council on 28th April.
The Chairman confirmed that he had submitted a response to MHT’s consultation on behalf of GPC.  A response to the request for an extension to the consultation period had not been received. 

The Chairman informed the meeting that the on-line consultation had received over 200 responses against granting the easements application and 4 responses in favour. 

Councillors asked the Clerk to write to MHT to make it clear that Cllr Fellows had not taken part in any discussions relating to the easements application.  

The Chairman confirmed to the meeting that he was also liaising with Katherine Harris of Malvern Environment Protection Group and that he would keep Councillors informed of any further information.  In view of the large number of responses received by MHT it was likely to be some time before these and other documentation could be processed in preparation for further discussion at a Trust meeting.
Cllr Simpson expressed his thanks to the Chairman for the time and effort he had contributed towards the Mill Lane easements application.  This was endorsed by all Parish Councillors present.  

Signed      ………………………………
Cllr Michael Huskinson  
Chairman
Date…………………………………….
GPC Minutes         26th April 2021
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